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Dear Friends, 

God bless you,

We are coming off a great summer at IPF with another group 
of seminarians completing the Summer Program for Seminarians, 
hosted at Creighton University.  For me, the highlight is to see and 
hear the transformation that takes place in the seminarians over the 
nine weeks we are together for the program.

What I “see” is the seminarians’ commitment to prayer, to 
detaching from noise and social media, and engaging each other in 
sports, friendships, and serving the poor.  I see them spending time 
studying, paying attention to their neighbor (literally and figuratively), 
and helping those who need assistance — the many basketball 
games each year always yield a seminarian who needs “help” after 
he sprains an ankle!  While this may sound trivial, they are paying 
attention to people around them.  I am always delighted to see the 
seminarians take time to talk with the dining hall workers, other 
service staff at the University, and visiting people in local assisted 
living facilities.

What I “hear” from them is the impact of the time spent in silent 
prayer, especially the 8-day silent, directed retreat.  Prayer becomes 
less abstract and much more personal.  The seminarians meet Jesus, 
His Father, and the Blessed Mother in the concrete circumstances 
of their lives.  God is relational, not distant, and the seminarians 
speak of it.  At our annual “Friends Night,” the seminarians gather to 
meet the women, “Spiritual Moms”, who are praying for them.  At this 
gathering, two seminarians shared their testimonies with a crowd of 
nearly 300 people on the impact of the summer and the deepening 
of their relationship with God.  I hear seminarians share that their 
hearts are inflamed with a desire to know God, for priesthood and for 
evangelization—making known the truths and beauty of the Faith to 
others because they have encountered the living God.

This all reminds me of the timeless Scripture passage that we 
hear after Christmas from the beginning of the First Letter of John: 
“What was from the beginning, what we have heard, what we have 
seen with our eyes, what we looked upon and touched with our 
hands concerns the Word of Life.”  It is a great gift to see and hear 
the encounters that the seminarians have with Jesus Christ in their 
own words and actions.  

There is great hope in the next generation of Catholic priests.

Fr. Brian Welter,
Executive Director of IPF
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This has been a very busy 
summer for the IPF Foundation 
staff. Although it has brought 
many challenges, it has also 
been a summer of discovery, 
reflection, prayer, education, 
and retooling.  We have traveled 
and spread the word about 
IPF and its powerful mission to 

accompany seminarians, priests, 
and bishops in their ongoing spiritual 

growth, so they may lead others to Christ, not only 
locally, but nationally.

It was wonderful to see all the seminarians, faculty, 
and spiritual directors from across the country for 
the Summer Program for Diocesan Seminarians on 
Creighton’s campus.  It is such a moving experience 
to attend Mass and to visit with them.  This year was 
the first time since the pandemic we have been able 
to invite friends and Spiritual Moms to meet in person 
at Friends Night.  It is always a highlight to witness this 
event.

In July, members of the foundation staff attended 
the Napa Institute Summer Conference for Catholic 
organizations in California.  Over 8oo people from all 
walks of life attended.  It was our honor to represent 
IPF at this wonderful conference, sharing information 
about IPF and visiting with many priests, bishops, and 
laity.  One of the sessions had a bishop highlighting 
the benefits of IPF’s Seminarian Program, Spiritual 
Direction Training Program, Pre-Ordination Retreat, 
and Alumni Retreats.  He shared how the program has 
had an impact on the vocations of their priests.  

We also attended the National Conference of 
Diocesan Vocation Directors in Baltimore in early 
September.  It was great to meet with priests from 
around the country who share so much enthusiasm for 
the priesthood and the future of the Catholic Church.  
It is heart warming and motivating to hear testimonies 
throughout the conference about the impact IPF 
programs made in their lives.  

We continue to work to raise funds for the IPF 
programs and the Living Stones Capital Campaign for 
the IPF headquarters.  We are energized and grateful 
for all the beautiful gifts we have received as well as 
the wonderful religious and laity we have met on our 
summer travels.

It was great to meet with priests 
from around the country who 
share so much enthusiasm for the 
priesthood and the future of the 
Catholic Church. 

Mary Buttell,
President of the IPF Foundation

From the IPF Foundation President

Napa Institute Summer Conference participants gather 
for Eucharistic Adoration.
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The IPF Priests of St. Joseph 
gathered this summer during the 
seminarian program’s silent retreat 
week.  At one of the daily Masses, five 
members professed their vows.

Fr. Andy Gehringer, Diocese of 
Allentown, made his final profession.  
The following professed temporary 
vows: Fr. Rob Cadrecha, Diocese of St. 
Petersburg; Fr. Josh Brown, Diocese of 
Grand Island; Fr. Jorge Garcia, Diocese 
of San Bernardino; and Fr. Jeff Eirvin, 
Archdiocese of Portland in Oregon, 
who made his first profession of vows, 
following two years of formation.  

The IPF Priests of St. Joseph are 
an Association of diocesan priests 
dedicated to fostering the interior 

life of diocesan priests. Fr. Rich Gabuzda and Fr. Jim Rafferty serve as internal members, residing in Omaha and 
serving IPF full time. The other members continue to reside in their home dioceses and assist with IPF programs 
throughout the year as their schedules allow. 

IPF Priests of St. Joseph  
Profess Vows

From the top left:  Fr. Andrew Gehringer professes his final 
vows; Fr. Josh Brown, Fr. Jorge Garcia, and Fr. Rob Cadrecha 
profess temporary vows; and Fr. Jeff Eirvin makes his first 
profession with the IPF Priests of St. Joseph.  



6

Continued Gifts Allow IPF Building to Flourish

We are approaching the year anniversary when IPF 
discovered its new headquarters.  We searched for 
over a year for new office space, and at times the 
search became discouraging.  Fr. Rich Gabuzda would 
always remain positive and remind us that we needed 
to ask the Holy Spirit to guide us.  He would encourage 
us to say, “Come, Holy Spirit!”  That simple, yet 
powerful prayer was a good reminder to ask for the 
guidance of the Holy Spirit in all that we do.  So often, 
we get caught in the trap of thinking we are in charge 
of making things happen, forgetting we are here to do 
God’s Will.  Only when we trust in Him will we be able 
to take the next step and move forward.

It has been a rewarding journey to find the new 
headquarters for IPF’s operations.  We have been 
guided by the power of the Holy Spirit every step of 
the way.  To recap, last year, during the week of 
Thanksgiving, we found and secured the building with 
the help of a building committee.  We began our 
Capital Campaign with a successful silent phase.  This 
allowed us to put a significant down payment on the 
building and begin renovation.  We are so grateful for 

all who have contributed to the second phase of the 
campaign.  Of the funds needed, 75 percent has been 
donated.  So many of our supporters have been 
walking on this journey with us by offering their 
prayers, expertise, donations, and encouragement.

We recently applied for and received a grant from a 
family foundation that wishes to remain anonymous. 
This grant will allow IPF to construct and furnish a 
small chapel within the IPF headquarters.  This 
beautiful gift will allow us to have daily Mass and invite 
others to attend small events within the building.   We 
are deeply grateful.   

Recently, the IPF Foundation Board approved 
funds in cooperation with an anonymous donor to 
provide an additional generous gift.  A $500,000 
Match is being offered as an incentive to raise the 
remaining funds needed for the Living Stones Capital 
Campaign.  Your contribution will count double if we 
can meet the Match.  This will allow us to retire the 
remaining mortgage, purchase new technology 
infrastructure and equipment, and establish a building 
maintenance fund. 

Here is how you can help: Dollars donated or 
pledged between now and Nov. 3o, 2022, will be 
matched up to $500,000.  Your donations will 
effectively be doubled through the generosity of the 
matched funds.

We are so grateful for the guidance of the Holy 
Spirit during this remarkable process, and thankful for 
the generous donors and friends who have donated 
$2,002,121 to the Living Stones Capital Campaign.  We 
are so blessed by your support.  Thank you, Holy Spirit, 
for shepherding us on this journey.

Living Stones Campaign Update
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We moved into our new office on April 1st, and much continues to happen.  One of the great blessings of 
our new office space is the ability to host meetings and gatherings.  The cornerstone of our operation at IPF is 
relational—being with the Father, Son, and Holy Spirit.  From that flows fellowship with all our participants, friends, 
and benefactors.  Previously, our offices did not have meeting space or space for social gatherings.  We were 
fortunate to use space at Creighton University or local Catholic parishes for various events.  

Recently, we hosted a group of fourteen priests, seminary personnel, and IPF staff to assist in shaping our 
IPF National Symposium which will be held at Mundelein Seminary in March 2023.  There was ample room for 
presentations in our new conference room, along with space to have lunch and dinner together in our reception 
area; and we were able to celebrate Mass in the space of our partially constructed chapel.

The chapel continues to take shape and will have a formal dedication once it is finished.  We are working on 
getting an altar and some permanent chapel chairs with kneelers.  For now we are using folding chairs.  Still, it is 
a blessing to be able to celebrate daily Mass in our office with our staff and others who are visiting—whether for 
yearly board meetings or other events.

On a few occasions, we hosted a morning coffee in our reception area for local friends of IPF.  Now that we 
are more centrally located in Omaha, it has been nice to meet new people in this part of town.  We have been 
blessed by many supporters in this current phase of IPF’s life with a new headquarters supported by the Living 
Stones campaign to make sure IPF is poised for the future, including hiring more full-time priests and staff.  We 
hope to be able to pay down the building loan by year end and are grateful for all we have received.

We are looking forward to many years of fulfilling our mission of serving seminarians and priests across the 
country and using our new headquarters as the place of preparation for that mission.

Office Construction Updates
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From Sea to Shining 
Sea: Serving Diocesan 
Priests Nationwide

After the IPF summer programs conclude, the IPF calendar 
takes the staff to many places as they continue to serve the 
spiritual lives of diocesan priests.  In addition to the regular 
travel for IPF’s programs for priests—the two sections of the 
Spiritual Direction Training Program in Mundelein, Illinois, 
alumni retreats in Clearwater, Florida, a retreat for vocation 
directors in Lutz, Florida, and others—IPF staff have and will 
visit several locations throughout the United States to offer 
their services to diocesan priests during the rest of 2022.  

In early September, IPF staff members were present at the 
National Conference of Diocesan Vocation Directors (NCDVD) 
Convention, which took place in Baltimore, Maryland.  At 
the conference, Fr. Jim Rafferty presented a workshop on 
discernment in vocation ministry.  Fr. Brian Welter, Kathy 
Kanavy, Mary Buttell, and Tina Targy were also present to 
inform the vocation directors about IPF’s offerings for them and 
their seminarians.  IPF is grateful to support vocation directors 
in their ministry to discerners and seminarians.

After NCDVD, Fr. Rafferty served at a clergy retreat in Boise, 
Idaho.  The theme for the retreat was encountering Christ in 
the midst of active priestly ministry.  It addressed the desire of 
priests who wanted to be aware of their relationship with the 
Lord even as they are caring for their parishioners.

In December, Fr. Welter and Fr. Rafferty will present a clergy 
conference to the priests of Honolulu, Hawaii, on spiritual 
direction.  The conference will focus on the dynamics of 
relational prayer and discernment, not only in one’s own life but 
also in accompanying others.  

IPF will be busy throughout the fall and early winter, 
traveling from the East Coast to the islands of Hawaii in the 
Pacific Ocean.  Praise God that IPF has been granted the 
privilege of being able to serve priests throughout the United 
States as they minister to their people.

As the liturgical season of Advent 
approaches, IPF has planned two 
different opportunities that will give 
individuals a chance to pray, reflect, 
and prepare their hearts for the Lord.

First, IPF will host an Advent 
Morning of Reflection in Omaha at 
Christ the King Parish on Saturday, 
December 10th.  The event will begin 
with Mass at 8: 15 a.m. and go until 
noon.  It includes a time for silent 
reflection, prayer, and guided 
meditations from IPF staff.  Mark your 
calendars and join us as we take this 
time to ponder the Word of God in 
preparation for Christmas.

The second opportunity 
presented by IPF is a 20-minute 
reflection given by Fr. Dennis Spies, 
Diocese of Joliet.  Fr. Spies is an 
adjunct IPF faculty member who 
assists in multiple IPF programs.  
This will be made available on the 
IPF website at the beginning of the 
Advent season.  We encourage 
everyone to take some time and 
watch this Advent reflection. 

Whether it marks the beginning of 
your Advent season or is a quiet gift 
for your spiritual life right before 
Christmas Eve, our hope is that Fr. 
Spies’s reflection will provide you 
with spiritual nourishment and grace 
as we ready our hearts for Jesus’s 
arrival this Christmas.  God bless!

Fr. Dennis Spies
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Life at IPF was special. I had 
the opportunity to participate in 
the seminarian summer program 
this past summer, living in Omaha 
for nine weeks — partaking 
in prayer, fraternity, enriching 
classes, and time reflecting how 
the Lord was working in my life. 

One particular grace, that 
started at the beginning of the 

summer and has continued to bear much fruit, is the 
realization that I do not initiate my relationship with 
God. This shift occurred toward the beginning of the 
program.  While I was on silent retreat, the Lord gently 
invited me into this new type of seeing and living — 
that He is the one who initiates the relationship. 

This was a radical shift from thinking that I need to 
get myself to a certain point before I can talk to God.  It 

has always been easy for me in the past to think that 
everything in my life depends on me: how successful 
I am, understanding what is going on, feeling capable 
of handling whatever life throws at me. The thought 
was that once I got to a certain place, then I could 
pray, receive God’s help, and be loved. 

This summer, though, the Lord showed me that 
I do not need to be anywhere, but instead, the Lord 
is present to me no matter where I am. In short, 
problems in my life in no way blocked God from loving 
me! What a radical shift. 

Instead of having to achieve sonship, I can receive 
sonship. Instead of having to figure out what God 
wants, I can trust in His timing. Instead of controlling 
sin, I can let Christ conquer sin for me. This type of new 
entrance into life was truly a gift from the Lord, and I 
am grateful for how IPF opened the way for a renewed 
receiving of God’s work. 

Written by: Joshua Johnson, Seminarian for the Diocese of Crookston

Photos from top left to 
bottom right:  
1) Seminarians exploring the 
pedestrian bridge;   
2) Seminarians smiling 
before class in Rigge;   
3) Seminarians lifting 
their voices in song at the 
beginning of Mass;   
4) Seminarians enjoying a 
night out on the town;   
5) Seminarians in class.
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Celebrating Priests For Their Faith-Filled Ministry

During harvest season, there are so many reasons 
to be thankful. The harvest is also used frequently in 
parables and in life to remind us how God desires us 
to return to Him.  Throughout this harvest season, we 
give thanks for God’s abundant gifts, including His 
priests, who spend their lives helping us along the way.

It is fitting that IPF held the St. John Paul II Fund 
for Priests Annual Virtual Celebration during this time 
of gratitude.  The event can be viewed on the IPF 
website:  www.priestlyformation.org.

The St. John Paul II Fund for Priests and Medallion 
program is a unique way to show gratitude for a 
priest’s vocation and life’s work. The recognition of 
these priests is brought about by individuals, parish 
communities, organizations, and groups. Either 
working together or independently, they chose to 

express appreciation for one or more of the recipients’ 
vocations by donating to the St. John Paul II Fund 
in that priest’s name. These donations are also 
a means of support to IPF as it works to fulfill its 
mission of spiritual formation for bishops, priests, and 
seminarians. 

This past year, nine priests and an abbot received 
the St. John Paul II medallion. They were Msgr. 
Lawrence Beeson, Fr. Kenneth Borowiak, Fr. Benjamin 
Boyd, Fr. Joshua Brown, Fr. Jorge Gomez-Alvarado, 
Fr. Scott Harter, Fr. David Korth, Abbot Michael Liebl, 
O.S.B., Fr. Craig Loecker, and Fr. Andrew Roza.

These recipients are from several states and have 
used their talents in various ways — as parish priests, 
classroom teachers, vocation directors, organization 
chaplains, and more — all in an effort to live their 
vocation fully by sharing Christ with others. Some 
of this year’s recipients are alumni of IPF’s Spiritual 
Direction Training Program for priests or the Summer 
Seminarian Program.

People know there are many ways to say, “Thank 
you.” What they love most about giving the beautiful, 
bronze St. John Paul II medallion is how it acts as a 
quiet reminder of their heartfelt thanks. 

As the holidays approach, consider what this kind 
of gift might mean to your parish priest, to a former 
pastor, to a priest spiritual director, or an organization 
chaplain. Contact Beth Wells at 402-880-0510 for 
information on how this can be done. 

St. John Paul II Medallion Recipients 
Highlighted in 2022 Virtual Event

Did You Know?
Since the St. John Paul II Fund for 

Priests began, donations have 
been given in honor of 340 priests.  

130 priests have had their 
accounts reach the minimum 

perpetual level and have received 
a St. John Paul II medallion.



From the top left:  Msgr. Beeson, third 
from the left, receives his medallion after 
concelebrating Mass.
Fr. Roza is presented with his medallion at 
the St. John Paul II Newman Center.
Fr. Jorge Gomez-Alvarado’s photo taken 
after his ordination.
Fr. Scott Harter poses with family and 
friends after receiving his St. John Paul II 
medallion.
Fr. Craig Loecker displays his medallion 
with Fr. Brian Welter and John and Carol 
Maginn.
Fr. Benjamin Boyd surrounded by friends 
who donated to his SJPII Fund.
Fr. Korth receives his medallion during the 
parish festival.
On the other page: Fr. Borowiak and Fr. 
Brown with the Knights of Columbus.
Abbot Liebl receives the medallion from 
alumni.
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IPF Foundation President, Mary Buttell, and Tina Targy, Events 
and Volunteer Coordinator, represented IPF at the 2022 Napa 
Institute Summer Conference. The Most Rev. Andrew Cozzens, a 
member of the Institute’s Bishops Advisory Council invited IPF to 
have a presence at the conference with an exhibitor table. 

Throughout the conference, many bishops and priests shared 
encouraging words about how much they loved IPF and the 
importance of spiritual formation programs to their vocation and 
it was extremely validating. Engaging with the many lay people 
who had never heard of the Institute for Priestly Formation and 
sharing IPF’s vision with them was very rewarding. 

There were several priests in attendance just to hear 
confessions for the conference. Our own IPF alumni, Fr. Innocent 
(CFR) and his brother, Fr. Angelus Montgomery (CFR), were two of 
the priest confessors. They both were quick to share their love of 
IPF and the impact it has made on their own lives and vocations.

The Napa conference offered a special “grace” of being in 
contact with over 800 Catholics seeking a deeper connection to 
Jesus and wanting to know how they can better serve the Church 
and build it up.  IPF was pleased to attend the conference and 
looks forward to similar opportunities in the future.

The purpose of the St. Isidore 
Carl E. and Lorena E. Hoover 
Scholarship Endowment Fund is to 
provide scholarship assistance for 
seminarians, priests, or bishops of 
the Archdiocese of Oklahoma City 
to attend programs offered by the 
Institute for Priestly Formation.  The 
fund was established in honor of Carl 
E. and Lorena E. Hoover, gifted by Dr. 
David and MaryAnn Hoover.

You are invited to contribute 
to this endowed fund or open an 
additional named scholarship fund 
with a minimum gift of $25,000 as 
a tribute or memorial honoring a 
family or friend. You may donate any 
amount as a gift to an established 
fund, as a general recurring gift, as 
a one-time gift, or as a gift through 
your will or trust. 

St. Isidore Carl E. and 
Lorena E. Hoover 
Endowment Fund
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Napa Conference

IPF Publications Podcast Now 
Available Online

Check out the new IPF 
Publications podcast. 
The first episode is an 
interview with Fr. Éamonn 
Bourke, author of 
“Make Your Home in Me: 
Reflections on Prayer.”

Mary Buttell and Tina Targy with Fr. Innocent Montgomery, CFR 
and Fr. Angelus Montgomery, CFR

Photo above: A few seminarians in the 
2022 program took a mini-pilgrimage 
to the construction site of the Blessed 
Stanley Rother Shrine in Oklahoma.
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Friends Night 2022

I felt very blessed to participate in my first Friends Night on 
Creighton’s campus this past July. It was wonderful to personally meet 
so many of the women who prayed for our IPF summer seminarians 
and faculty. The joy felt throughout the evening was apparent as 
Spiritual Moms and Spiritual Sons met for the first time. 

Words cannot express how grateful I am to all of our IPF Spiritual 
Moms for creating a “dome of grace” over IPF’s Summer programs.  I 
am deeply encouraged that you continue to pray for the seminarians 
and IPF. Your prayers and support are felt by us all. Thank you to 
everyone who volunteered and helped make the evening such a 
success, especially Lisa Goldsmith and Linda Antonelli, who put in 
many hours of hard work. 

I asked a few women to share thoughts about their experience of 
being a Spiritual Mom.  I was moved by their responses and wanted to 
share a few of them with you (right column). I hope you enjoy reading 
them as much as I did.
Many Blessings,

Tina Targy
Events and Volunteer Coordinator

Gathering Together in Prayer

“Another gift that I receive each 
year is the opportunity to be a 
Spiritual Mom. . . . I have had the 
privilege to pray for these men 
while they were attending the 
summer program at Creighton, 
meeting them face to face, and 
continuing to pray for them as 
they continue their formation 
and as they become ordained 
to be Shepherds of God’s flock. 
. . . . I have so much hope for 
the Church when I am amongst 
the seminarians and priests 
associated with IPF.  It is rock 
solid formation.”

 — Cindy Bishop

“This summer I was asked to 
pray for a specific seminarian, 
one-to-one. What a blessing to 
help blanket him with prayer 
as he [worked] to deepen his 
relationship with Christ. 
Coming together for the 
evening of prayer, adoration, 
and benediction with the 
seminarians and IPF community 
was a most beautiful 
experience. It was a great gift 
to meet my seminarian son 
at Friends Night, to hear his 
faith journey, and share in his 
excitement for the future of our 
Church. It was truly a joyful and 
hope-filled evening.”

 — Jackie Kmiecik

“Being a part of the Spiritual 
Moms for the first time, I . . . 
was pleasantly surprised.  At 
the prayer event, I was deeply 
moved not only by the singing 
of the seminarians but to see 
them process[ing] out.  It was as 
if I was watching God’s future 
ambassadors heading off to 
the mission field . . . Then sitting 
and talking with my seminarian, 
and hearing about his summer 
with IPF.  He was touched by 
the classes but especially the 
retreat and hearing God remind 
him that He is a beloved son! . . . 
I am grateful for the opportunity 
to pray and support the 
seminarians, and I look forward 
to doing it for years to come!”

 — Susan Corpuz

A choir of seminarians performs several pieces at Friends Night.

Seminarian Andrew Lewandowski, Diocese of Arlington chats with 
Sue Franco, his spiritual mom.
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This fall, IPF is pleased to welcome a new member to the 
staff.  Mollie Sundermeier will be joining IPF as a program 
coordinator, working closely with the priests in IPF’s Spiritual 
Direction Training Program.  We are thrilled to bring her 
onboard and excited to discover how Mollie’s gifts and talents 
will serve the mission of IPF.  

Mollie Sundermeier Mollie grew up alongside her two 
sisters in peaceful rural Nebraska. She earned a degree in 
journalism and graphic design at UNL, where she also had 
a transformative experience at the Newman Center. Since 
then, she has considered the Catholic faith as the central 
influence in her life. She has enjoyed involvement with the 
Church in different capacities varying from youth ministry to 
development work, and now will be IPF’s newest program 
coordinator. She’s elated to join the IPF family and looking 
forward to serving diocesan priests through the Spiritual 
Direction Training Program. Other hobbies include painting 
religious art, reading outside, and cooking beautiful meals.  
Saint Joseph is among her favorite saints. 

Introducing a New 
IPF Staff Member

New IPF  
Staff Member

Mollie Sundermeier
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IPF to Sponsor a National 
Symposium on the Propaedeutic 
Year in March 2023

IPF staff and a group of seminary personnel from 
around the United States recently met to finalize plans 
for a symposium to be held March 16-19, 2023.  The 
symposium, which will be held at the Conference 
Center of Mundelein Seminary, will focus on the 
Propaedeutic Stage of formation.  Although this stage 
of priestly formation has been underway throughout 
the Catholic world for some time, it is a relatively new 
feature for most dioceses and seminaries in the United 
States.  

This stage, mandated by the 2016 document 
from Rome, The Gift of the Priesthood, and further 
developed by the U.S. document the Program for 
Priestly Formation, serves as the first part of the journey 
of priestly formation.  It emphasizes particularly the 
human and spiritual preparation of a candidate for 
the priesthood, so that the subsequent stages of 
formation can be more effective.

Several dioceses and seminaries across the United 
States have already launched such programs, and 
others are preparing to do so.  

The symposium will gather those involved with 
priestly formation to engage in conversation about 
how best to implement the Propaedeutic Stage 
in keeping with the vision of the two documents 
mentioned above.  The gathering will feature times 
of prayer, large group presentations, as well as 
gatherings of smaller groups for times of discussion 
and reflection.  

Further information, as well as an online registration 
form, will be available through the IPF website.

Theology as Prayer

Theology as Prayer: A Primer for the Diocesan Priest describes how 
theology can be integrated in prayer and holiness of life. Msgr. 
Oxley and Fr. Cush encourage the necessity of the intellectual life 
for priests and seminarians by providing examples of theological 
works from various theologians, along with relevant meditations 
on these writings, in order to deepen the connection between 
prayer and intellect.

By Msgr. Walter Oxley and Fr. John Cush

ISBN #: 9798985934519

Order online at www.ipfpublications.org

Cost: $13.95

A Primer for the Diocesan Priest



Calendar of Upcoming Events

Spiritual Direction 
Training Program, Sec. A

January 8-13, 2023

Mundelein Seminary, Illinois

Advent Morning of 
Reflection

December 10, 2022

Christ the King Parish
Omaha, Nebraska

Spiritual Direction 
Training Program, Sec. B

February 5-10, 2023

Mundelein Seminary, Illinois

Pre-Ordination Retreat
Dec 28, 2022 - Jan 6, 2023

Pax Christi Retreat Center, 
Corpus Christi, Texas

Alumni Retreat
February  13-19, 2023

Cenacle of Divine Providence, 
Clearwater, Florida

Bishops Advisory 
Council Meeting

November 12, 2022

Alumni Retreat
November  7-14, 2022

Cenacle of Divine Providence, 
Clearwater, Florida

NCDVD Annual Retreat
January 22-30, 2023

Bethany Retreat Center,  
Tampa, Florida

Find us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/InstituteforPriestlyFormation

11626 Nicholas Street
Omaha, Nebraska 68154
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